FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MAY 24, 2004

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1) (arrived at 7:30 p.m.); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Paul Williams (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for


  Engineering and Maintenance


Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer


Tom McCarthy, Chief Operating Office for Police


Benny Nichols, Interim Chief Operating Officer for


  Fire/Emergency Management


Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste


Jim Alexander, Assistant Inspections Director


James Rose, PWC


Kenny Horne, PWC


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Dr. Mark Olson, Pastor, Snyder Memorial Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS:

Special Events


Mayor Pitts reviewed the upcoming special events for the month of May 2004.

RECOGNITION:

1.
Convention and Visitors Bureau:  Recognition of tourism efforts and preview of marketing Fayetteville campaign.


Mayor Pro Tem Kirby presented Mr. Cam Stout, Chairman of the Fayetteville Area Convention and Visitors Bureau Board of Directors, with a proclamation in recognition of the significance of the travel and tourism industry in the lives of the citizens of Fayetteville.


Mr. John Meroski, President/CEO of the Fayetteville Area Convention and Visitors Bureau, gave a preview of the Fayetteville Marketing campaign.  He presented the various market materials being used to promote the City of Fayetteville.  Mr. Meroski introduced the staff of the Visitors Bureau and thanked them for a job well done and their contributions to the community.

2.
Institute for Community Leadership:  Introduction of partnership program for leadership development.


Chancellor T. J. Bryan of Fayetteville State University presented this item.  She reported that the Institute for Community Leadership had developed a program for the identification and development of community leaders.  Chancellor Bryan reported the Institute’s vision statement was to identify, develop, and empower community members, especially those not previously identified, who were able and willing to commit to leadership roles in addressing the issues of the Fayetteville/Cumberland County area.


Ms. Bryan explained that there would be seven monthly training sessions featuring leadership enhancement activities and discussions with local leaders.  The topics would include an introductory meeting, sessions on community issues, and opportunities for service on the various boards serving (1) nonprofit service agencies, (2) City and County government, (3) arts and culture boards, and (4) schools and colleges.


Ms. Susan K. Cheek, Executive Director of the Institute for Community Leadership, was introduced.


Council Member Keefe arrived at the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0) (Council Member Keefe absent)


Council Member Keefe arrived at the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:


Mr. Bill Wanovich, 8252 Dunholme Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the City Council find a way to take away the County’s right to rezone Lake William Subdivision prior to the annexation on July 1, 2004.  He stated he felt the subdivision should be developed according to City standards since it would be a part of the City when the annexation occurred.


Ms. Helene Stewart, 8218 Dunholme Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed her support for Mr. Wanovich’s request that the Lake William Subdivision be developed by City standards rather than County standards.


Mr. Clinton Harris, 4713 Watauga Road, Fayetteville, NC, requested that the City place a full sized Olympic swimming pool in the downtown Senior Citizen Center.


Mr. Jose Cardona, 7018 Kittridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested the City to repair potholes and to challenge the policemen to take affirmative action against breaking and entering incidents in an area he stated he could not identify.


Mr. Daniel K. Hall, 200 Pate Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that garbage be cleaned up on Westlawn Avenue.


Mr. Aviles Joel, 1612 Winnabow Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that Mr. Jose Cardona be allowed to speak in his place because Mr. Cardona had spoken on his behalf.

Mayor Pitts stated no substitution of speakers would be allowed.


Mr. Paul Werner, 1512 Palmer Drive, Fayetteville, NC, expressed his opposition to the City using the power of eminent domain for the building of condos for private investors.  He stated eminent domain should only be used for projects that were for the public good of all of the people and not private enterprise.


Mr. Carlos Zukowski, 115 Parkview Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, appeared as a representative of the Human Relations Commission.  He requested the Council carefully review the attendance record of the members whose terms were expiring and that no reappointments be made of anyone who had not attended a majority of the meetings.  Mr. Zukowski requested the Council to consider appointing an Asian and a Muslim representative for service on the Commission.


Mr. Michael Wright, 214 Kirkwood Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he had an item on the consent agenda and he would be available for any questions when the item was considered by the Council.


Mr. Andy Anderson, 511 Ponderosa Drive, Fayetteville, NC, requested that something be done to improve the poor quality of the televised presentations of the City Council meetings.  He thanked the Council for the sidewalks on Hope Mills Road.


Mr. Tom Parent, 603 Dandridge Drive, Fayetteville, NC, stated he was excited to see the tourism presentation.  He requested that PWC take prepayment of the assessment fees in Area 5 because it would be an advantage to him when he sold his property and would be the best use of his money.  Mr. Parent recommended the City pay the citizens ten cents a pound for trash taken by them to the landfill as an incentive to clean up the newly annexed area.  He also requested that no building permits be issued for two years.


Mr. Amir Eronomy Muhammed, P.O. Box 9155, Fayetteville, NC, requested that the City work with the North Carolina Legislative Black Caucus because it would help the City and Fayetteville State University.

3.
CONSENT:


Council Member Gonzalez requested to pull Items 3.C.2, 3.I., and 3.K. for discussion.  Council Member Keefe requested to pull Items 3.F, 3.G., and 3.H. for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 3.C.2, 3.F., 3.G., 3.H., 3.I. and 3.K.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes:

1.
April 20, 2004, joint Planning Commission meeting.

2.
April 26, 2004, regular meeting.

3.
May 10, 2004, joint Legislative meeting.

4.
May 10, 2004, regular meeting.

B.
Approve the following financial matters:

1.
Resolution appointing Gina Elisa Jacobs as Deputy Tax Collector of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 105-349(f).

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-22.

2.
NC DOT - Aviation grant for Airport Police Jackets.

RESOLUTION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-23.

3.
NC DOT funding for airfield improvements.
4.
Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2004-9 (Appropriation of Airport Matching Funds).

NCDOT Aviation annually allocates $300,000.00 for future airport projects and requires that the Airport set aside matching funds for the allocated award.  The Airport currently has $300,000.00 set aside to match the letter of award identified as project #36244.27.5.1.  However, the state also has a carryover of $49,000.00 from their previous allocation.  This capital project ordinance amendment appropriates $49,000.00 of operating funds to match the state carryover.
5.
Purchase of two (2) static inverters with integral static transfer switches and integral manual bypass switches, two (2) 125 amp circuit breakers and one (1) 200 amp circuit breaker (with the option to purchase additional units within a one-year period upon agreement of both parties) to Ametek Solidstate Controls, Columbus, Ohio, low bidder, in the amount of $96,454.00. (PWC)


Bids were received as follows:

Ametek Solidstate Controls (Columbus, OH)
$96,454.00
Danaher Power Solutions (Richmond, VA)
$118,260.00
6.
Budget Ordinance Amendment 2004-13 (Miscellaneous Programs transferred to Engineering and Maintenance).

This budget ordinance amendment is necessary to reflect the transfer of programs between the Solid Waste Department and the Engineering and Maintenance Department.  The Engineering and Maintenance Department has assumed the responsibilities of non-containerized garbage collection, street sweeping, and right-of-way maintenance programs.  This amendment reduces the Solid Waste budget and increases the Engineering and Maintenance budget to reflect this reorganization.
7.
Resolution of the City Council of the City of Fayetteville, North Carolina, approving an installment financing contract pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-20 with Banc of America Leasing & Capital, LLC, for the financing of annexation equipment and vehicles, solid waste and fire equipment and vehicles, and a telephone system.

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, APPROVING AN INSTALLMENT FINANCING CONTRACT PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-20.  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-024.
C.
Adopt ordinances for demolition of the following properties:

1.
538 North Street (PIN 0437-77-1161) - Lena B. Reese, Heirs, c/o Barry A. Reese, Michael K. Reese, Tara R. Godwin and Tressa R. McKeithan

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF FAYETTEVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA, REQUIRING THE CITY BUILDING INSPECTOR TO CORRECT CONDITIONS WITH RESPECT TO, OR TO DEMOLISH AND REMOVE A STRUCTURE PURSUANT TO THE DWELLINGS AND BUILDINGS MINIMUM STANDARDS CODE OF THE CITY.  ORDINANCE NO. NS2004-010.
2.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.

D.
Authorize City Manager to negotiate and execute acquisition of property on Rowan Street for the Festival Park.
E 
Authorize Mayor to execute a quitclaim deed vacating an unneeded utility easement on closed portion of Azalea Drive.
F.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

G.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

H.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Keefe.

I.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.

J.
Approve request for Deed of Release by CDD of Raleigh Corporation, Inc., from the Deed of Trust to the City of Fayetteville to secure street improvements in the original principal amount of $40,000.00 recorded in Book 4896, page 412, Lot 1, Bordeaux Commerce Commercial Park, Book of Plats 94, page 9.
K.
Pulled for discussion by Council Member Gonzalez.
C.2.
Spruce Street (no assigned street number) (PIN 0428-44-6667) to be effective June 1 - Wright Investments of Fayetteville, LLC, c/o Priscilla Wright


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.  Mr. Michael Wright informed the Council that he had completed 90 percent of the repairs to the property on Spruce Street.  He requested a delay of action by the Council.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to postpone a decision on Item 3.C.2. for 30 days and to have the Inspections Department come back to the Council with a report.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Haire)

F.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area (Stonegate – CRA Home Builders, Inc. – Located on the northern side of Andrews Road, across from Farmers Road).


Council Member Keefe inquired if a public hearing was required when a petition for annexation was received by the City.  Mr. Stancil replied in the affirmative.

RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED NON-CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 (STONEGATE - CRA HOME BUILDERS, INC., PROPERTY - LOCATED ON THE NORTHERN SIDE OF ANDREWS ROAD, ACROSS FROM FARMERS ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-025.

G.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area (Joseph Strickland Property - Located on the northern side of Tom Starling Road, east of Backbay Road, adjacent to Tom Starling Estates).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED NON-CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 (JOSEPH STRICKLAND PROPERTY - LOCATED ON THE NORTHERN SIDE OF TOM STARLING ROAD, EAST OF BACKBAY ROAD, ADJACENT TO TOM STARLING ESTATES).  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-026.

H.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area (TB & T of NC, Inc. – Located on the northern side of Research Drive, west of Claude Lee Road).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED NON-CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 (TB & T OF NC, INC. – LOCATED ON THE NORTHERN SIDE OF RESEARCH DRIVE, WEST OF CLAUDE LEE ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2004‑027.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve Items 3.G., 3.H., and 3.I. and to set the public hearings for June 14, 2004.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

I.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated noncontiguous annexation area (Fairway Five – Gates Four – CRA Home Builders, Inc. – Located on the southwestern side of Surrey Road).

A RESOLUTION FIXING A DATE FOR A PUBLIC HEARING FOR A PETITION-INITIATED NON-CONTIGUOUS ANNEXATION AREA PURSUANT TO N.C.G.S. § 160A-58.2 (FAIRWAY FIVE – GATES FOUR – CRA HOME BUILDERS, INC. – LOCATED ON THE SOUTHWESTERN SIDE OF SURREY ROAD).  RESOLUTION NO. R2004-028.

Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to go into closed session to consult with the attorney.

SECOND:
Council Member Keefe

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Williams)


The closed session began at 8:25 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)


The regular session resumed at 8:31 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve Item 3.I.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Haire and Gonzalez)

K.
Approve Consent Judgment filed in the Gates Four Homeowners v. City of Fayetteville case.


Council Member Gonzalez pulled this item for discussion.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve Item 3.K.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Haire and Gonzalez)

4.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

A.
P04-35F.  Consider the application by David Polston for a Special Use Permit as provided for by the City of Fayetteville Code of Ordinances, Article IV, Section 30-109(2), to allow for convalescent, nursing, independent living facilities in a R6 Residential District for the property located at 2412 Barrington Circle.  Containing 6.65 acres more or less and being the property of Haymount Partners, LLC, as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 6317, page 0521, Cumberland County Registry.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  He stated that on December 9, 2002, the City Council had approved a Special Use Permit for a nursing home with required conditions and changes in the site plan.  After the architecturally necessary changes were made to the site plan, the staff felt that the new site plan was significantly different and required a new Special Use Permit.


Mr. Teal informed the Council that there would be no ingress or egress on Lyons Road.  He reviewed the surrounding land use, the current zoning, and the 2010 Land Use Plan.


Mr. Teal reported that the Zoning Commission had recommended approval with the following conditions:

· Installation of sidewalks along Bragg Boulevard and Barrington Circle.

· Adhere to watershed and drainage requirements.

· Install a 6-foot solid fence along all sides of the property.

· No ingress and egress be allowed on Lyon Road.

· A revised/final site plan be submitted to planning staff.

· Allow the parking lot and the retention pond to be switched in terms of location.

· Allow the building to be moved 15 feet toward the front of the property.

· Same buffer requirements along Bragg Boulevard as before.

· Adequate fencing atop any retaining wall constructed.
· Fit in with the character of the area.
· Such use is not detrimental to the surrounding area.

This is the advertised public hearing set for this date and time.  The public hearing opened at 8:50 p.m.  The City Clerk swore in all the speakers who had signed up to speak.


Mr. Stacy Weaver, Attorney for Haymount Partners, LLC, 2647 Old Colony Place, Fayetteville, NC, and Mr. David Polston, architect for the project, 1320 Chestnut Street, Wilmington, NC, appeared in favor of the Special Use Permit.


Mr. Hal W. Broadfoot, Jr., Attorney for Barbara Altman, 230 Green Street, Fayetteville, NC, and Mr. D. Pittman Dickey, 123 Dobbin Avenue, Fayetteville, NC, stated because all requests had been agreed upon and the buffer fence was no longer an issue they had no further opposition to the issuance of the Special Use Permit.

There was no one further to speak and the public hearing closed at 9:01 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the Special Use Permit with the conditions as set out and to include in the Special Use Permit that no fencing be allowed on Bragg Boulevard.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:

Council Member Gonzalez requested that greenery be placed around the fence to buffer the noise.

Council Member Keefe did not accept the amendment.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Gonzalez)

5.
Consider award of bid for Eastover sanitary sewer approach main (Base bid plus Alternates 1, 2, and 5) to T. A. Loving Company, Goldsboro, North Carolina, low bidder, in the amount of $2,013,802.00. (PWC)

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He recommended the contract be awarded to the low bidder T. A. Loving Company.


Bids were received as follows:

T. A. Loving Co. (Goldsboro, NC)
$2,013,802.00

Ralph Hodge Construction (Wilson, NC)
$2,166,856.75

TARA Group, Inc. (Lumberton, NC)
$2,130,289.00

Thalle Construction Co. (Hillsborough, NC)
$2,171,594.00

Seaside Utilities (Raleigh, NC)
$2,423,128.90

State Utility Contractors (Monroe, NC)
$2,588,041.00

McClam & Associates (Little Mountain, SC)
$2,719,345.40

Utilities Plus (Linden, NC)
$2,817,615.06

Billy Bill Grading Company (Fayetteville, NC)
$2,738,530.00

ES&J Enterprises, Inc. (Autryville, NC)
$3,297,360.00

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to follow the City Manager’s recommendations.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

6.
Consider award of contract for construction of Westover Recreation Center.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He stated the Council had authorized the bidding of this project with a short time frame between bid receipt and award in order to minimize the effect of the current construction bidding environment.

Mr. Stancil recommended, based upon the recommendation of Mr. Robert Shuller and with the concurrence of the City Attorney, approval of the low Single Prime Bid to M & E Contracting in the amount of $2,491,792.00.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the bid of M & E Contracting for the Westover Recreation Center.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

7.
Update on service plans for Phase V annexation.

City Manager Roger Stancil and City staff presented this item.

Mr. Tom McCarthy, Chief Operating Officer for Police, reported that the Police Department was ready to go, 45 new officers had been hired, and his officers would begin patrolling and familiarizing themselves with the area on June 1, 2004.

A discussion was held regarding the temporary use of the 12-hour shift and the blending of new and old officers who are on duty.

Mr. Benny Nichols, Interim Chief Operating Officer for Fire/Emergency Management, reported the new personnel had been hired, all equipment had been purchased or bid out, and the fire service contracts had been completed.

A discussion was held regarding the use of volunteer firemen.

Council Member Keefe requested to be excused from the meeting.

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to excuse Council Member Keefe.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Worthy)

Council Member Keefe left the meeting.

Mr. James Alexander, Assistant Inspections Director, reported his area was ready to go, problem areas had been identified, and information booklets would go out the first week in June which would list all changes that will affect the citizens.

Ms. Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer for Solid Waste, stated all contracts had been negotiated with the five private vendors who would provide services, the equipment had been ordered, and the rollout carts would be distributed starting June 7, 2004, and would be completed by June 25, 2004.

Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, stated all streets had been inventoried and ranked according to need, and 25 mph speed limit signs would be in place in the residential neighborhoods by July 1, 2004.  Mr. Barefoot reported there were a lot of potholes and plans were being made to service them as soon as the annexation was effective.

Mr. Barefoot further reported that a storm drainage inventory was being done and the youth assistant program in the Parks and Recreation Department would continue.

8.
Presentation of Recommended Budget for FY 2004-2005.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.  He gave an overview of the Council’s goals and targets for action.

Mr. Stancil reported the average pay increase in the City’s market had fallen behind by 7.5 percent in the past three years and the pay range adjustments had lagged behind the market by 2.5 percent.  He stated he was recommending a 2.5 percent range adjustment and a 4 percent market based pay adjustment.

Mr. Stancil presented the following major budget highlights:

· Major Budget Assumptions:

· Tax rate remains at 53 cents.

· Sales tax formula remains on a per capita basis with sales tax agreement.

· Financing of various capital items ($5,370,678.00 in the base budget and $1,465,000.00 in the annexation budget).

· Fund balance appropriation of $1,434,060.00 for base budget.

· Electric Fund transfer remains at $6,969,900.00, plus street lights.

· Utility Fund pays $1,142,947.00 in general obligation debt service for water/sewer extensions in newly annexed areas.

· General and Utility Funds continue to budget for economic development contract with CCBC.

· General Fund continues to budget funds for the Arts Council and Women’s Center.

· Capital Includes:

· $4,720,500.00 for 800 MHz radio system upgrade.

· $600,000.00 for general vehicle replacement.

· $650,000.00 for police vehicle replacement.

· Funds to acquire/assume debt for Lafayette Village and Lake Rim fire facilities and equipment.

· Includes full year funding for Phase V annexation – effective date of June 30, 2004.

· $2.1 million payment to County for sales tax agreement.

· Does not include:

· New initiatives

· Funds for park land acquisition.

· FY 2005 recommended General Fund base budget increase of 12.8 percent compared to FY 2004 original budget.

· Primarily due to:

· $2.4 million for County recreation (shown in operating costs).

· $4.7 million for 800 MHz radio system upgrade.

· Pay increases for employees ($2.1 million).

· Increase in health care ($900,000.00).

· Leaf season ($300,000.00).

· Increase in equipment debt service ($1.4 million).

Mr. Stancil presented the following General Fund Budget:

FY 2005 Base Budget
$ 95,110,143.00*

Phase V Annexation Budget
  16,575,460.00**

Total FY 2005 Budget
$111,685,603.00
*
Includes $1,434,060.00 fund balance appropriation for capital and an amount expected to be saved through salary vacancies.

**
Includes $262,505.00 fund balance appropriation.

Council Member Dawkins inquired about the PWC budget and stated he would like for the PWC to appear before the Council with answers to his questions.


A discussion ensued regarding budget workshops.  Council Member Smith stated she would be out of town the week of June 7.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to set the public hearing for the budget on June 14, 2004.

SECOND:
Council Member Dawkins

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to have the Council meet in groups of three to four members prior to the June 7 meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor to 3 in opposition (Council Members Pitts, Smith, and Gonzalez)

MOTION:
Council Member Dawkins moved to set a budget work session for June 7, 2004, at 6:00 p.m. in the Lafayette Room.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Smith)


City Manager Roger Stancil stated he wanted to make it clear that the small meetings would be to clarify information and not to make decisions about the budget.

9.
Report from Conservation and Environment Committee.

Mayor Pro Tem Kirby, Chair, presented this item.  She gave a report on the development of the Environmental Court and recommended that the Council approve the Criminal District Court option.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kirby moved to approve the recommended option.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


City Attorney Karen McDonald stated she would like for the Council to endorse one option and then she would continue to work with the process.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)

10.
Update on consolidation of services with Cumberland County:

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

A.
Parks and Recreation


Mr. Stancil reported that the agreement had been completed and the transition would begin June 1, 2004, with an effective date of July 1, 2004.  He reported the County Commissioners had endorsed the agreement and the transition of employees was a continuing process.

B.
Human Relations


Mr. Stancil reported the County wanted to transfer a full-time Community Development position to the Human Relations Department with the County being fiscally responsible for the cost of the employee.  He stated there were additional items that needed to be researched and a report was forthcoming.

C.
Legislative Services


Mr. Stancil reported that the County Commissioners supported the concept, but they wanted more information on costs and assurances that the scope of the work performed would be balanced among the participants.

D.
Appearance Commission


Mr. Stancil reported that the County and seven of the eight municipalities had adopted and signed the interlocal agreement establishing the Joint Appearance Commission.  He stated efforts were being made to bring the town of Hope Mills on board   Mr. Stancil said the Council was in the process of appointing their four representatives.

11.
Discussion of fire inspection fees for businesses.
Council Members Williams and Dawkins requested the discussion of this item.   Both Council members expressed their concerns about the increase in the inspection fees.

Mr. Stancil reported that the fee schedule had been adopted by the Council and had been based on recovering the cost from the people who used the service and not all taxpayers.  He stated the inspections were mandated by state statutes and the re-inspection fees had been set to reduce the number of inspections.  Mr. Stancil reported that the re-inspections had been reduced by 50 percent over the preceding year.

A discussion ensued regarding the pros and cons of the amount of the fee.

Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt it was the City’s responsibility to see that businesses were in order with the law and the buildings were safe for entry by the public.

MOTION:
Council Member Gonzalez moved to go to the next item.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Williams moved to not charge re-inspection fees until the third trip out.


The motion died for lack of a second.

VOTE:
PASSED by vote of 8 in favor to 1 in opposition (Council Member Williams)

12.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

A.
NOMINATIONS

1.
Joint Appearance Commission - 4 vacancies - 4 nominations made


Ms. Christine Henry was nominated by Council Member Massey.


Ms. Carol Goforth was nominated by Mayor Pro Tem Kirby.

2.
Airport Commission - 4 vacancies - 5 nominations made


No new nominations were made.

3.
Human Relations Commission - 7 vacancies - 6 nominations made


Council Member Gonzalez withdrew her nomination of Mayra Fuentes due to lack of attendance and nominated Mr. Joel Aviles.

4.
Public Works Commission - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination made


Mr. Jay Jarvis was nominated by Council Member Haire.

5.
Public Works Commission Retirement Board - 1 Accountant vacancy - 1 nomination made


No nominations were made.

6.
Public Arts Commission - 3 vacancies - 3 nominations made


No nominations were made.

7.
Joint Storm Water Advisory Board - 1 vacancy - 1 nomination made


No nominations were made.

B.
INFORMATION JULY VACANCIES

1.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission - 5 Vacancies

2.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission - 3 Vacancies

3.
Mayor's appointments to the Fayetteville Metropolitan Housing Authority increasing the total membership to ten members.

A.
Mary Ann Panek

B.
Cynthia Wilson

C.
Esther Thompson

D.
Dr. Richard Ellis

E.
Calvin McDaniel

13.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

14.
Consider closed session to discuss litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to go into closed session to discuss litigation, Smitty’s Cleaners, Inc. v. City of Fayetteville and Public Works Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (9-0)


The closed session began at 10:55 p.m.


Mayor Pitts left the meeting.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to resume the regular session.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)


The regular session resumed at 11:14 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to authorize the settlement of the case of Smitty’s Cleaners, Inc. v. City of Fayetteville and Public Works Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator for the month of April 2004.

2003 Taxes
$208,024.93

2003 Vehicle Taxes
243,920.28
2003 Revit
539.74
2003 Vehicle Revit
107.66
2003 FVT
28,475.92
2003 Storm Water
14,393.98
2002 Taxes
26,139.57
2002 Vehicle Taxes
11,413.63
2002 Revit
9.98
2002 Vehicle Revit
11.43
2002 FVT
1,839.84
2002 Storm Water
2,952.24
2001 Taxes
11,388.09
2001 Vehicle Taxes
1,756.93
2001 Revit
0.00
2001 Vehicle Revit
0.00
2001 FVT
324.51
2001 Storm Water
678.24
2000 Taxes
3,062.29
2000 Vehicle Taxes
1,596.73
2000 Revit
0.00
2000 Vehicle Revit
2.48
2000 FVT
320.00

2000 Storm Water
264.48
1999 and Prior Taxes
4,199.30

1999 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
3,408.47
1999 and Prior Revit
0.00
1999 and Prior Vehicle Revit
1.09
1999 and Prior FVT
683.75
1999 and Prior Storm Water
187.66
Interest
22,369.47
Interest (Revit)
(      67.41)
Interest (Storm Water)
1,338.48
Fayetteville Discount (Current)
0.00

Fayetteville Discount (Revit)
0.00

Total Collections
$589,342.67
2.
Schedule for NC DOT Citizens Information Workshops regarding the Outer Loop.

3.
Thank you letter from Public Works Director of Town of Grimesland for assistance from City of Fayetteville employee during visit to Fayetteville.

4.
Status report on ongoing annexation projects.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (8-0)

The meeting adjourned at 11:16 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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